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【Purpose and Background of the Research】 
In economics, elementary and secondary education is 

considered an investment in human capital, and the 
effectiveness of education has been the focus of many 
research studies. These studies were conducted mainly 
during the period of worldwide population growth after 
World War II. However, few studies exist on education 
policy in Japan or other developed countries that are 
currently facing a population decline. 
In this study, we examine the effects of educational 

systems and policies on human capital formation, focusing 
on elementary and secondary education and applying a 
policy evaluation method based on statistical causal 
inference. We try to answer the question, "what kind of 
system is desirable for elementary and secondary education 
in a declining population from the perspective of welfare 
and human capital formation of students?" 
 

【Research Methods】 
In this research project, we ask the following six 

questions: (1) How will the consolidation of elementary 
and junior high schools affect the welfare of children and 
students? (2) How will strengthening accountability and 
autonomy for educational activities in elementary and 
junior high schools affect children's academic ability and 
problematic behavior? (3) How does academic rank affect 
the subsequent formation of academic ability and problem 
behavior of children? (4) In what grade is educational 
policy intervention the most effective? (5) How do high 
school students form their career decisions? (6) How does 
the increase in the number of years of compulsory 
education affect the long-term outcomes of students? FIG. 
1 illustrates the relationships among these six research 
themes. 

The research method common to all research themes is to 
evaluate the policy effect through secondary use of 
administrative data by applying statistical methods based 

on causal inference to the data. However, the specific 
research method differs depending on the theme. In (1) the 
effect of school consolidation, and (5) dynamic analysis 
of career decisions for high school students, structural 
estimation of theoretical models and analysis by 
counterfactual experiments are performed. In (2) analysis 
of accountability and autonomy of schools, (3) the impact 
of the rank of academic ability, and (6) analysis of the 
increase in compulsory education years, a regression 
discontinuity design is used. Finally, in (4) the analysis of 
the difference in the effect of education policy for each 
grade, we use the administrative panel data of education 
from local governments. 
 

【Expected Research Achievements and 
Scientific Significance】 
By promoting each research theme, it is expected that the 

results will be published in international peer-reviewed 
academic journals. Further, using data from Japan, where 
the birthrate is declining and the population is rapidly 
aging, will attract broad academic and international 
interest. Furthermore, as shown in FIG. 1, each research 
theme is closely related. Therefore, comprehensively 
promoting the research themes while considering their 
mutual relationships has the significance of gaining 
knowledge about the desirable elementary and secondary 
education system in Japan under population decline. 
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